
 

2017 has been another busy year 

for the NLN, with a couple of par-

ticularly significant pieces of work 

underway.  

 

The Australian Government has 

been consulting on and released 

details of its next major funding pro-

gram for the Landcare sector: Phase 

2 of the National Landcare Program. 

This includes a thematic shift which is likely to see the NLN working more closely with the 

Department of Agriculture and Water Resources in future, presenting us with new opportu-

nities to focus on contributing to sustainable and productive farming systems across Aus-

tralia. The re-framing of the regional delivery stream as Regional Land Partnerships, and the 

introduction of a competitive tender process to replace the pre -allocation of funding to 

NRMROs, also suggest the government has been listening to the NLNǭs concerns about fair-

ness and transparency in the way funding is administered. The NLN will continue to work 

with the government to bring about improvements in this area, and to secure continued 

support for community Landcare networks following the end of our current contract in June 

2018. The new single contract model for the NLN and its members has been very success-

fulǨthanks to all NLN members for making this work so well. 

 

The other major piece of work which has occupied the NLN this year is the formation of a 

new national Landcare organisation through a merger with Landcare Australia. This is a very 

exciting and important project for community Landcare; the new organisation will combine 

and refine the capabilities of its predecessors and bring greater clarity to Landcareǭs voice 

on the national stage. The NLN Members Council unanimously endorsed a statement of 

support for the proposal at their meeting in November:  

 

The Members Council strongly endorses the formation of a new single national organisation 

to represent and support the interests of the Landcare movement. 

 

We applaud the initiative undertaken by the two partner organisations, the National Landcare 

Network and Landcare Australia, in progressing this historic opportunity to create an organi-

sation that represents and has the support of the 

grassroots Landcare community. This single na-

tional entity unites  the skills and expertise of both 

organisations to ensure grassroots Landcare  is 

supported and has a has single national voice. 

 

The NLN and Landcare Australia are now seeking a 

project manager to guide the final stage of the 

merger process; more details about this position 

can be found here: www.nrmjobs.com.au/

jobs/10350931-Project-Manager. 

 

 

5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ нлмт 

The NLN is the voice of 

Landcare at the national 

level. Our Membersǭ 

Council includes repre-

sentatives from each 

state and territory 

Landcare peak body :  

 

ACT Council Members: 

Kerry Olsson                 

Martine Franco                          

Karissa Preuss (Chair)    

www.landcareact.org.au 

NSW Council Members:  

Rob Dulhunty              

Keith Hyde                  

Sonia Williams 

www.landcarensw.org.au 

NT Council Members:     

Justine Elder 

www.landcarent.org.au 

QLD Council Members: 

Darryl Ebenezer              

Phil Moran                    

Peter Stevens 

www.qwalc.org.au  

SA Council Members:           

Parry Agius                         

Sandy Edwards                        

Patrick OǭConnor 

www.landcaresa.asn.au 

TAS Council Members:  

Rod Knight                           

Peter Voller 

www.landcaretas.org.au  

VIC Council Members:       

Beth Ripper                     

Kaye Rodden (Vice Chair)                      

Sandy Mackenzie 

www.vlc.org.au 
 

WA Council Members:        

Keith Bradby                     

Helen Watkins 

www.landcarewa.org.au  
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Landcare Snapshot Survey:  

Results So Far 

Over recent months the NLN has been collecting information from Landcarers across the 

country about their involvement with the movement. While we still only have a small number 

of responsesǨaround 80Ǩweǭre getting some interesting data which is going to be invaluable 

in better telling the Landcare story. 

What is especially encouraging is that the data is showing that idea that the Landcare move-

ment is in decline is rather misleading! This 

chart illustrates responses to the question 

ǬWhen did you get involved with Landcare?ǭ, 

and clearly shows that recruitment in the last 

decade is as strong as it has ever been. 

Among other things are we are also gathering 

information about the age of Landcarers and 

the nature of their engagement with the 

movement (see charts below). 

The more responses we get, the more power-

ful the story will be. Please help us out by completing the survey here: 

www.surveymonkey.com/r/FKYGRBD ; there are only 5 questions and it takes about 2 

minutes! 
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Progress in Formation of New Landcare Organisation  

The boards of the NLN and Landcare Australia met in Canberra on 23rd November to re-

affirm their commitment to move forward with the formation of a new national Landcare or-

ganisation. They agreed on the next steps to make this happen, with the due diligence to be 

completed by Christmas and the new entity to be established before the end of this financial 

year. 

 Once formed, a new organisation will give the Landcare movement a single national or-

ganisation working on its behalf, which will combine and build on the representative capacity 

and voice of the NLN and the marketing, education, fundraising and program delivery skills of 

Landcare Australia. Both organisations are committed to doing what is best for community 

Landcare and recognise that they will have a greater impact together. 



 

 

Bits and Pieces 

 

Consultation is open on 

the draft Australiaǭs Strat-

egy for Nature 2018-2030, 

which you can read and 

comment on here: 

www.environment.gov.au/

biodiversity/conservation/

strategy/draft -revision.  

 

 

Regional Land Partner-

ships tenders opened just 

before Christmas; Land-

care organisations are 

encouraged to partner 

up with NRM regional 

organisations and others 

working in the sector to 

develop projects and 

programs. 

www.nrm.gov.au/regional

-land-partnerships 

 

 

The Department of the 

Environment and Energy 

has announced an addi-

tional $18 million for its 20 

Million Trees program. 

The money is pre-

allocated. 

www.environment.gov.au/

minister/frydenberg/

media-releases/

mr20171208.html 

Reflections on the International Landcare Conference from the NLN Executive 

Officer  

 

In early November, I was lucky enough to attend the first ever International Landcare Confer-

ence in Nagoya, Japan. Australians from WA, VIC, NSW and QLD were present among the 65 

attendees, including several who work or volunteer with the NLN and its members. 10 other 

countries were represented included Ghana, Uganda, the Philippines, Cambodia, Iceland and 

South Africa. 

 

Given that Australia is much further along its Landcare journey than many nations, it was not 

surprising that many of the presentations were focussed on the state of Landcare in Austral-

ia. I was struck sense of nostalgia among some of the Australian presenters, a feeling that 

Landcare is past its best and decline is somewhat inevitable. This was not voiced in so many 

words by anyone at the conference, but it was the impression I was left with from successive 

presentations about Ǭthe good old daysǭ of LandcareǨthe feeling that while there are many 

great achievements in Landcareǭs past it is hard to see similar potential in its future. 

 

However, for me the conference also laid to rest the idea that Landcare is aging and in dan-

ger Ǩ literally! Ǩ of dying out. As a younger Landcarer myself, this is a concept I have always 

had trouble with, but when you hear something often enough you begin to assume there is 

some truth in it. It was very clear that many of those in the room who were Ǭdoing Landcareǭ 

thirty years ago in their 20s, 30s, 40s were being paid to do it, or were actively farming and 

doing it because it contributed to their livelihood. I think this is still the case today ǧ many of 

our Landcare support staff are young people. There are two different conversations to be 

had about professional Landcare and volunteer Landcare. I think volunteer Landcare is more 

about life stage than anything ǧ who cares if new volunteers are retirees as long as there is 

still recruitment to the movement? Many people with young families and busy careers donǭt 

have the time to volunteer, but there are plenty of them working in Landcare and related 

fields, and they will come to volunteering when they are ready. The approach of Intrepid 

Landcare, who were also represented in Japan, accommodates this life stage issue too, at-

tracting volunteers before they reach this ǭbusyǭ point in their lives. They may drop out when 

they have families and their careers are in full-swing, but some will undoubtedly come back 

later in their lives when they have more free time. 

 

Universal threats and challenges that I picked up on over the course of the conference in-

cluded timeframe (both practitioners and funders are only human and just too impatient to 

give Landcare the time it needs to work properly); changes to traditional farming practices 

that have through necessity evolved all over the world to harmonise with local conditions; 

and increased urbanisation which draws people away from rural areas and destroys the 

ǭsense of placeǭ which is so important to many  Landcare people. These are global challenges 

for the movement and such international forums provide important opportunities for Land-

care volunteers and professionals from all over the world to share ideas and pool resources 

to help one another overcome them. A working group was set up following the conference 

to progress international collaboration in the Landcare sector, so watch this space. 

 

Australian Landcare should be proud of the example it sets as a global leader, inspiring other 

countries around the world. I think we also have something to learn from the energy and en-

thusiasm of these newer Landcare nations. 

https://www.environment.gov.au/biodiversity/conservation/strategy/draft-revision
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Thank you to Terry...  

Terry Hubbard stepped down from his role of Chair of the NLN at the 

November AGM after three years in the role. Terry has guided the or-

ganisation through a time of significant evolution in the way Landcare 

operates at the national level. Terry is a committed Landcarer on his 

local patch in Victoria and dedication has been recognised over recent 

years with several state and national awards including the Medal of the 

Order of Australia. Luckily for the NLN, Terry will continue to serve as a 

director on our board.  

As with any organisation, last few years have brought highs and lows 

but the standout plusses have by far outweighed the negatives. In 

moving to a Company Limited by Guarantee the NLN has positioned 

itself strongly in the national natural resource management space, 

has lifted its profile and has come a long way in building the rep-

resentativeness necessary for us to claim a mandate to speak for 

the grassroots movement. There is more to do in some areas to 

adequately harness the Landcare membership, but the gains that 

have been made over the last few years are impressive. In particu-

lar, I have observed with great pleasure the work of the Membersǭ 

Council and particularly want to thank the Members, so capably 

led by Louise and Karissa ǧ youǭve done some great work, at times 

within ridiculously short timeframes, in delivering valuable out-

comes on a wide range of matters. 

I want to say that it has been a great privilege being your Chair. I 

look forward to continuing my work with the NLN in my capacity 

as a director while we navigate the next crucial stage for establish-

ing a new organisation for the good of all Landcare. 

ON BEHALF OF ALL OF US AT THE NLN Ǩ THANK YOU TERRY! 

...and Welcome to Peter!  

New NLN Chair Professor Peter Bridgewater was born in the UK, but has also lived in Victoria, WA, the 

UK, France, Switzerland and the Isle of Man. He has had an extensive career in academia and biodiversity 

conservation both in Australia and overseas and is currently Adjunct Professor in Terrestrial and Marine 

Governance at the University of Canberra. Past roles include CEO of the Australian Nature Conservation 

Agency, and at the global level, Secretary General of the Ramsar Convention, Secretary of UNESCOǭs Bio-

sphere Reserve Network and most recently Chair of the UK Joint Nature Conservation Committee. 

Peter says ǬAll of my past positions included community interaction, and introduced me to the im-

portance of community involvement in any exercise expected to demonstrate sustainability. I am pas-

sionate about seeing ecological sustainability attained nationally and globally ǧ but that all has to 

begin locally, which is why the Landcare story is one I am committed to. I am really delighted to be 

able to work more directly with on -ground Landcare, and contribute 

through NLN to an ever more vibrant Landcare movement in Australia.ǭ 

Since joining the NLN Board in February 2017, Peter has been in at the 

deep end serving on the merger committee with Landcare Australia to 

progress the formation of a new national Landcare organisation. We 

look forward to seeing that work come to fruition during his time as 

Chair! 


